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RESEARCH AND INFORMATION SUPPORT FOR THE LEGISLATURE -
THE ROLE AND FUNCTIONS OF THE AUSTRALIAN DEPARTMENT OF 

THE PARLIAMENTARY LIBRARY 

I am pleased to have this opportunity, while resident 
in Pakistan, to address this meeting as a 
representative of the Department of the Parliamentary 
Library of Australia. I feel particularly Well . 
qualified to speak on the subject of the Department's 
support for the legislature through its provision of 
research and information services. Not only have I 
been an employee of the Department since 1981, but 
during this time I have had the opportunity to work in 
the three major client service areas including, the 
Research Service. 

I would like initially to provide some background on 
the establishment of the information and research 
functions of the Department and the needs of its 
clientele. I then propose to detail some of the 
services provided and to conclude with some of the 
challenges facing the Department in its provision of 
information and research support to the Australian 
Parliament. 

DUAL AND COMPLEMENTARY FUNCTIONS 

The Department of the Parliamentary Library is one of 
five Parliamentary departments established under the 
Public Service Act, 1922. At the time of its 
formation, the Department's main role was to provide 
the Parliament with library and information services. 
In 1966 this role was enhanced with the establishment 
of what is now known as the Parliamentary Research 
Service (PRS). The role of the PRS is to provide 
analysis of issues and advice on policy related 
matters. The broadening of the Department's role was a 
response to the changing information needs of the 
Parliament, resulting from both a more highly educated 
clientele and its more educated and better informed 
constituency. 

Together, the information and research arms of the 
Department have been successful in developing and 
delivering a range of high quality services to its 
clientele. 

While the Department has several categories of 
clientele, Senators and Members have priority of 
access. They have equal access, therefore no priority 
is accorded by office or position. 

The Australian Parliament is comprised of 76 Senators 
and 148 Members of the House of Representatives. While 



most of these are members of one of the four main 
political parties, there are also a few:independents in 
the current Parliament. 

The information, policy analysis and advisory needs of 
individual parliamentarians can be influenced by a 
number of factors. For example whether the 
parliamentarian is in Go~ernment or Opposition; whether 
s/he is in the Ministry -e,~shadow ministry or a 
backbencher; whether s/be has the resources of a 
political party to draw on, or is an Independent. In 
addition, the activities in which s/he is engaged will 
also determine information needs. The major activities 
in an Australian parliamentarian's world have been 
identified as (i) debate in the Chamber; (ii) 
Parliamentary Committees; (iii) party meetings; (iv) 
the electorate office; and (v) independent political 
activities involving public debate, the media and the 
electorate~ (User Needs Survey p .15 ). Beyond these o'Q~ec<'.:J,:1 ," 
characteristics, needs will naturally be determined by 
personal characteristics and aspirations. The 
Department's role is to provide services which meet the 
diverse needs of all these individuals. 

I would now like to provide you with a run down of some 
of these services and the Departmental structure 
adopted to deliver them. 

STRUCTURE OF THE DEPARTMENT 

The Parliamentary Librarian is the head of the 
Department and exercises the powers of a Secretary to 
an Executive Department. The Presiding Officers, the 
President of the Senate and the Speaker of the House of 
Representatives, have joint responsibility for the 
Parliamentary Library and exercise the powers of a 
Minister of an executive Department. The Presiding 
Officers are advised by a Library Committee, which is a 
Committee of the Senate and of the House of 
Representatives. 

The Department of the Parliamentary Library has three 
programs: 

Program 1 - Information Resources and Services (IRS) 
Program 2 - Parliamentary Research Service 
Program 3 - Corporate Services 

The client service programs of the Department, programs 
1 & 2, which I shall now deal with in greater detail, 
are dependent on the support provided by the Corporate 
Services program in the areas of basic services, 
finances and staff development. 

The Information Resources and Services Program has an 
establishment of 102 staff. The professional staff are 
librarians, most of whom have subject qualifications in 



an area relevant to those of broad concern to the 
Parliament and, some of whom have subject 
qualifications to support their specialisation. The 
program employs a number of library technicians and a 
skilled team of administrative service officers. 

The Parliamentary Research Service has an establishment 
of 55. This comprises research specialists with 
graduate and post-graduate qualifications and 
experience in a subject relevant to their 
specialisation, and a skilled team of administrative 
service officers. 

INFORMATION RESOURCES AND SERVICES 

The Information Resources and Services Program is 
responsible for meeting the information needs of 
Senators, Members and other clients through a range of 
services and specially selected and documented 
collections. The program has three sub-programs -

. Information Resources 

. Media Information, Current Awareness and Hansard 
{MICAH) 

. Information Services 

The Information Resources sub-program has primary 
responsibility for selecting, acquiring, processing and 
documenting the greater part of the Department's 
collections. While staff in the sub-program do not 
deal directly with clients, theirs is a major 
contribution to facilitating information retrieval and 
document delivery from the Department's own 
collections. 

Ensuring that the material selected for acquisition is 
relevant and timely, is achieved by the collection 
development staff with the ongoing participation of 
subject information and research specialists. In 
addition, staff from ;.ri:-e all parts of the IRS program 
meet with relevant research staff on a sessional basis, 
to identify emerging and forthcoming national and 
political issues within each subject field. 

Considerable emphasis is placed on acquiring current 
material and making it available as quickly as 
possible. Priorities are allocated, and where 
necessary and possible, material is acquired and 
processed urgently. This applies to both monographic 
and periodical literature. With a clientele heavily 
reliant on current information, timely document 
delivery is vital if the Department is to have a real 
and effective role within the Parliament. 

Regular evaluation and withdrawal from the collection 
is carried out by subject information specialists to 



ensure that the collection, which is close to a 
'steady-state', is kept up-to-date and relevant. 

Acquisitions, serial records and cataloguing functions 
are performed with the Geac integrated library system. 
The catalogue records form the basis for the on-line 
public access catalogue and the circulation system. A 
spin off from the cataloguing process is the production 
of a 'Select List of acquisitions' bulletin, which 
alerts clients to latest acquisitions received by the 
Library. 

The MICAH sub-program provides information services 
from resources which are developed within the sub
program, the Parliamentary database and some external 
media databases. 

Media information sources used by the sub-program 
include their own files of press releases, clippings 
and transcripts, and externally produced on-line 
newspaper databases. The sub-program is also engaged 
in electronic media monitoring and recording, which 
enables it to provide a transcription service and its 
Media Review service - the replay of significant radio 
and television current affairs programs via the video 
network installed in Parliament House. 

MICAH's current awareness services involve the 
production of an index to periodical literature 
received by the library. This is available to clients 
in hard-copy and on-line on the Department's 
Information Storage and Retrieval System (ISR), which 
is made available through the Parliamentary Database 
System (PDBS). The index is supported by a document 
back-up service. MICAH'S other current awareness 
services include running a seminar program on 'Vital 
Issues'; 'Dateline', a bulletin of news headlines; and 
'Current Comment', a selection of media text dealing 
with a particular issue or event. 

The full text of Hansard 1981+ is available on-line 
Parliament wide via the Parliamentary Data Base System. 
Despite the relative ease of access of on-line Hansard, 
there is still a considerable demand for library 
services in Hansard information retrieval. While all 
information and research staff use Hansard as source 
material, MIG~~ staff specialise in specific requests 
for Hansard searches. 

The Information Services sub-program is responsible for 
providing information from a variety of print, on-line 
and human sources, for developing the Department's main 
collections and providing circulation and document 
delivery services. 



A team of information specialists, some generalists but 
most subject specialists, utilise their knowledge of 
their subject and of the key sources in the field, to 
deliver timely and relevant information. The subject 
specialists work in close association with their 
colleagues in the relevant subject groups of the 
Research Service. Areas of subject specialisation 
include Law, Politics, Economics, Education and 
Welfare, Science, Defence and Foreign Affairs. 

In addition to the library's own collections and the 
databases available within the Parliament, the 
specialists draw upon a range of external sources 
including internationally networked databases, other 
libraries, organisations and agencies, and government 
departments. The Department's commitment to providing 
a confidential service, invites the use of information 
specialists as information brokers or 'middle men', in 
a politically sensitive environment. A degree of 
specialisation enables the officers to develop contacts 
with external agencies and to maintain a working 
knowledge of their field. This ensures a more 
efficient use of resources and effective delivery of 
service. 

The Parliamentary Handbook, which is produced by the 
sub-program is recognised as a major source of 
information, current and historical, on the Australian 
Parliament. The sub-program also produces other 
reference publications, which though not as 
substantial as the Handbook, serve to collate 
information and information sources in anticipation of 
demand. Multiple requests for the same information can 
in this way, be dealt with in a timely and efficient 
manner. The sub-program is also responsible for 
producing special indexes to parts of the collection 
and in-house reference tools and databases. 

Circulation staff provide a document delivery service 
for 'named items'. The Library's monograph and serial 
collections are strongly backed up by those of the 
National Library of Australia and the rest of the 
Inter-Library-Loan network. As timeliness is crucial, 
a considerable amount of time and effort goes into 
obtaining the material urgently. Circulation staff are 
also responsible for managing loans and the waiting 
list for new items publicised in the Select List of 
Acquisitions. 

In addition to providing information and published 
materials in support of Senators' and Members' 
Parliamentary and constituency work, library 
collections and resources have increasingly been used 
to support the educational pursuits of our clientele. 
Popular and recreational reading materials are 
collected by the Library in modest numbers. 



THE PARLIAMENTARY RESEARCH SERVICE 

The PRS provides analysis of issues and advice on 
policy to Senators and Members, either individually or 
when in groupings such as corrunittees. In order to 
perform this role effectively it must have a knowledge 
of the issues, policies, legislation and programs being 
debated in the political arena. In addition it must 
also possess the analytical and corrununication skills 
required to convey analysis and to advise. The service 
is therefore staffed by researchers whose 
qualifications and experience provide them with an 
adequate background to specialise in a particular 
field. These individual specialists are directly 
accessible for all Parliamentarians. 

To provide a coherent approach to clusters of related 
issues, staff are grouped around seven subject Research 
Groups. These are : Defence; Economics and Corrunerce; 
Education and Welfare; Foreign Affairs; Law and 
Government; Science, Technology and the Environment; 
and Statistics. 

Although the Parliamentary Research Service does obtain 
some materials independently and individual groups 
maintain their own files, approximately 96% of its 
funding goes to non-discretionary salary costs. As 
stated in the Department's 1989-90 Annual Report the 
staff have "second-to-none access to written material". 
The PRS has unrestrained use of Library services and 
collections. For this reason research and in 
particular, subject information specialists often work 
in close collaboration. 

The Research Service gives precedence to work for 
individual clients over work for general distribution. 
Therefore most of the work done by the PRS is reactive 
to the requests of individual clients. Clients may 
approach an individual specialist and request some 
analysis of an issue or advice. The response may be 
supplied orally or in the form of a written paper, 
notes or points. In this way the response can be 
tailored to the needs of the client. The service is 
both personal and confidential. 

However, to assist the Parliament in its consideration 
of important questions, the Service also attempts to 
provide, for general distribution, publications 
reviewing major issues. These are known as Background 
Papers and Issues Briefs. While considerable time may 
be invested in their preparation, if the issue has been 
targeted accurately, the publication of these papers 
can result in many efficiency gains through regular 
use, not to mention the contribution they may make to 
more informed debate. 



The Service also provides dedicated support for the 
Parliament's consideration of legislation through Bills 
Digests. These generally provide a summary of the 
main provisions, some background to the legislation and 
canvass the issues raised. They are meant as working 
tools and not documents of record. 

Both the Bills Digests and the Background Papers are 
not only available in hard copy, but are also available 
on-line on the Department's Information Storage and 
Retrieval System. 

The Statistics Group provides a range of services based 
on statistical data. These include delivery of 
statistical information, advice on the use of 
statistics, tabular and graphic presentations of 
statistics, analysis of statistical trends and on-line 
and hard copy compilations of key statistics. 

RESPONDING TO CHANGING NEEDS AND PRESSURES 

As in the past, the Department continues to evaluate 
its services in the light of changing user needs and 
demand. Today, however, this is occurring within a 
somewhat paradoxical framework of pressure to constrain 
Departmental resources on the one hand, and an 
expansion of technological and human resources within 
the Parliament, on the other. While this could be 
interpreted as a trend towards a transfer of resources 
within the Parliament, it is interesting to note that 
demand for Departmental services continues to grow. 

Tremendous changes have taken place in the world of 
information and research since the Library and the 
Research Service were formed. Information sources and 
resources abound, and technological advances have 
facilitated greater dissemination of this information. 
Commercial and academic research organisations, "think 
tanks" and lobby groups are~J1\lrnerous, and offer advice 
to Members and Senators. 

In addition to these changes in the broader world of 
information, the availability and application of 
information technology in the Parliament has become 
widespread and the number of support staff for Members 
and Senators has increased. 

Within this information and resource rich environment, 
the Department continues to enhance its role as the 
Parliament's source of information, analysis, 
interpretation and policy advice on public issues. A 
recent report based upon a survey of the information, 
policy analysis and advisory needs of parliamentarians 
found that among all the major sources used, the 
Parliamentary Library was ranked the most important 
source and the third most frequently used, by both 
parliamentarians and their staff. 



I would like to address some possible explanations for 
this phenomena , which on closer inspection, is not 
quite so surprising. 

The Australian State and Federal Public Services are 
major collators and distributors of information today. 
However, while the Public Service does provide 
information, it provides advice only to the Government, 
and its articulation of issues reflects that of the 
Government. In addition the report on User Needs 
points out that " the control of the executive over the 
timing of decisions and over the distribution of 
information means that on many crucial occasions 
information may not be available when parliamentarians 
need it" (User Needs Survey p.20). 

Similarly, lobby groups and private research 
organisations may provide information and advice, but 
with the aim of influencing decisions. 

The Department of the Parliamentary Library is the only 
organisation which provides information and advice 
concerning all issues of relevance to the Parliament, 
and independent of any institutional viewpoint. The 
Department recognises the need to complement the growth 
of these organisations and to emphasise the balance of 
viewpoint and other factors which characteris~c its 
own services. 

In addition, continued growth in demand for 
Departmental services is also fuelled by the problem of 
"information overload". Constraints on time and human 
capacit~obstruct the absorption of all the relevant 
information needed for rational decision making. This 
problem is exacerbated by the number and range of 
issues, and the urgency with which Members and Senators 
are expected to deal with them. For example, 
backbenchers may be called to speak at short notice on 
a subject they know little about. 

Although, as I have already mentioned, the allocation 
of personal staff to individual Senators and Members 
has increased, they too cannot be specialists on every 
subject or issue with which they have to deal. In the 
competitive political environment, where 
parliamentarians fight not only the opposition, but for 
their own careers, the DPL is the only source of pooled 
expertise equally available to all Members and Senators 
and their staff. The continued demand for the 
Department's services, could perhaps be seen as a 
measure of its success in meeting its objective of 
providing promptly, 'comprehensive yet concise' 
information and analysis. 

While workload statistics and responses to the recent 
User Needs Survey, provide strong evidence of client 



satisfaction with Departmental services, increases in 
demand are being accompanied by increasing expectations 
of the services provided by the Department. One of the 
challenges facing the Department now and in the future, 
is how it will deal with these expectations at a time 
of fixed, or declining real resources. 

The Department has recently needed to re-state, with 
the endorsement of the Library Committee and the 
approval of the Presiding Officers, the levels of 
access available to different categories of client. In 
the face of rising demand there has also been a need to 
limit the service provided to some client groups. The 
purpose of these measures was to emphasise the priority 
afforded to Senators and Members in all areas of 
Departmental service. 

During the next planning period the Department expects 
to achieve a number of improvements in management and 
use of resources, which it hopes will not detract from 
the quality and effectiveness of its services. While 
it is making every effort to sustain the quality and 
range of its services, special attention will be paid 
to encourage Senators and Members and their staff to 
make direct use as of ten as possible of appropriate 
services. Ultimately the Department's attempts to 
improve supply and stem demand will be judged by its 
clients, but it will be client service officers who 
first feel the impact, as daily, they must reconcile 
client demands with available resources. 

On this note, hopefully leaving you with some food for 
thought on the challenges facing us in Australia, I 
would like to open the meeting up to questions and 
discussion. 
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